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The Permanent Council held a regular meeting on October 26, 2005, to consider the items on the draft order of business (CP/OD.1517/05). The order of business was approved as presented.  
· Condolences


The Permanent Council paid tribute to the memory of the former President of Bolivia, Mr. Luis Adolfo Siles Salinas, who passed away on October 20, 2005.  Mr. Siles served as Vice President of Bolivia from 1966 to 1969 and assumed the presidency when the then constitutionally elected President, Mr. Rene Barrientos Ortuño, passed away.  The Council conveyed its condolences to the family of the late former President Siles and to the people and Government of Bolivia.


The Permanent Council also paid tribute to the memory of the former President of Honduras, José Azcona Hoyo, who passed away on October 24, 2005.  Mr. Azcona was President of Honduras from 1986 to 1990.  The Council conveyed its condolences to the family of the late former President Azcona and to the people and Government of Honduras.

The permanent representatives of Bolivia and Honduras thanked the Council for the tributes paid to their late former presidents.

The Council expressed its condolences to the people and governments of Haiti and the Dominican Republic on the tragic loss of lives and the devastation caused by Hurricane Alpha.

The Council then observed a moment of silence.

· Independence day of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines

On behalf of the Permanent Council, the Chair congratulated the people and Government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines on their independence day, which is October 27.  Ambassador Ellsworth I. A. John, Permanent Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, thanked the Council for recognizing his country’s independence day and invited all representatives to attend the celebration of that important day at OAS Headquarters on October 27, 2005. 
1. Approval of minutes


The Council approved the minutes of the special meeting held on June 30, 2004 (CP/ACTA 1430/04).


In accordance with Article 69 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, the Chair authorized the distribution of the minutes of the regular meeting held on July 22, 2004 (CP/ACTA 1433/04).

2. Referral of document to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP)

The Permanent Council agreed to forward to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) document CP/doc.4064/05, the report of the Secretary General on cooperation agreements in compliance with resolution AG/RES. 2157 (XXXV-O/05).

3. Election of the Chair of the Special Committee on Transnational Organized Crime


On a motion by Ambassador Manuel María Cáceres, Permanent Representative of Paraguay, and seconded by Ambassador Ricardo González de Mena, Alternate Representative of Panama, the Council elected Juan Sandoval Mendiolea, Alternate Representative of Mexico, as Chair of the Special Committee on Transnational Organized Crime.  Mr. Sandoval was elected by acclamation.

4. First quarterly report on Haiti in compliance with resolution AG/RES. 2147 (XXXV-O/05)

Secretary General José Miguel Insulza presented the first quarterly report on the situation in Haiti in compliance with operative paragraph 20 of General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2147 (XXXV-O/05) (CP/doc.4065/05).  The report, which covers the period from mid-May to mid-October 2005, describes the current situation in Haiti and the work of the OAS Special Mission for Strengthening Democracy in Haiti, and it includes information on the OAS Electoral Technical Assistance Program in Haiti.


The Assistant Secretary General, Ambassador Albert R. Ramdin, presented to the Council information on the meetings on Haiti held at the United Nations and the European Union.

The Council took note of the reports and of the observations made by the delegations, particularly those of Ambassador Duly Brutus, Permanent Representative of Haiti, who thanked the Council for the support his country is receiving. The Council stressed the importance of continuing to receive timely reports on the situation in Haiti, in particular in the months prior to and immediately following the elections.

5. Report on the situation in Nicaragua


Following  a  brief  introduction  by  the  Secretary  General,  the  Chair  gave  the floor to Mr. Dante Caputo, Special Envoy of the Secretary General to Nicaragua, who presented a report on the work he has completed and the latest developments in Nicaragua, with emphasis on progress made and challenges encountered. 


Ms. Lila Bolaños, Alternate Representative of Nicaragua, thanked Mr. Caputo for the report and shared with the Council additional information on the situation in her country.


The Council took note of the information presented by the Secretary General, the Special Envoy, and delegations, and the Chair stressed the importance of continuing to receive information on the situation in Nicaragua.

6. Other business

· Ambassador Juan Enrique Fischer, Permanent Representative of Uruguay, requested a repeat distribution, free of charge, of the book on the Inter-American Democratic Charter that the OAS had published.
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· Ambassador Duly Brutus, Permanent Representative of Haiti, informed the Council that a delegation from Caribbean Community (CARICOM) member states will be visiting Haiti to show support for the electoral process in Haiti.

· The Chair informed the Council of the recent visit of Ms. Matilde Ribeiro, Brazil’s Minister of State for the Promotion of Racial Equality.  Fernando Simas, Alternate Representative of Brazil, shared with the Council the highlights of Minister Ribeiro’s visit and the work being done by the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance.  Brazil chairs the Working Group.  The Representative of Brazil informed the Council that his country will be hosting a regional conference to analyze progress made in the Hemisphere on these issues on April 26, 27, and 28, 2006.

· On the initiative of the Chair, the Council paid homage to Ms. Rosa Parks, the African-American civil rights activist who died on October 24, 2005.  The U.S. Delegation thanked the Chair and the Council for recognizing the life and contribution of Ms. Parks.
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�.	Statements and comments by the delegations may be found in the verbatim minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1517/05.
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